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Restrictive Housing Oversight Committee (RHOC) Meeting
Thursday, August 21, 2025
Via Microsoft Teams
DRAFT


I. Call to Order
Undersecretary Peck called the meeting to order at 11:05 AM.


	Restrictive Housing Oversight Committee - Attendance

	Name 
	Present
	Absent

	Undersecretary Andrew Peck, Chair 
	X
	

	[bookmark: _Hlk188864718]Kevin Flanagan
	
	X

	Robert Fleischner, J.D.
	X
	

	Hon. Geraldine Hines (resigned)
	
	X

	Tatum A. Pritchard, Esq.
	X
	

	Kyle Pelletier
	X
	

	Dr. Joanne Tsakas Barros, PhD, LMHC, CCHP
	X
	

	Bonita Tenneriello, Esq.
	X
	

	Dr. Brandy Henry, PhD, LICSW
	X
	

	Sheriff Cocchi
	
	X

	Hollie Matthews
	X
	



	
II. Review and Approval of Minutes from Prior Meeting
The meeting began with a motion to approve minutes from May 15th, 2025, which was seconded and approved. A committee member expressed appreciation for the detailed minutes, specifically acknowledging a previous request for clarity and detail in the documentation. 

III. Review edits and suggestions to the draft survey to HOC facilities discussed in the last meeting.  
Dr. Henry raised several technical issues with the current survey draft that needed immediate attention. She specifically highlighted problematic overlapping response ranges, using the example of hour ranges where one option was "zero to one" and the next was "one to two," creating confusion about which option a respondent should select if their answer was exactly one hour. She noted that these types of technical problems appeared throughout the survey and expressed that she felt it necessary to fix them, but did not necessarily want to take the group’s 
time to do so. 

Dr. Henry also proposed implementing dropdown menus and grid-style questions to dramatically improve both the respondent experience and the Committee's ability to analyze results. She explained that these enhancements would allow for automatic data analysis rather than requiring manual counting and categorization of responses.

Dr. Henry described a specific technical improvement where previous responses could auto-populate subsequent questions. For example, if facilities name specific housing units (Unit A, B, C, D) in one question, those unit names would automatically appear in a grid format for the next question about what restrictions apply to each unit. Respondents could then simply click checkboxes for items like "canteen access," "recreation time," etc., rather than having to repeatedly type out unit names for each restriction category.

The Committee agreed that these technical improvements would benefit everyone involved and make the survey easier to complete while providing useful data in a format that could be readily analyzed. Adrian confirmed he was using Microsoft Forms and agreed to work with Dr. Henry to implement these enhancements.

The Committee determined that since these were formatting and technical issues rather than substantive content changes, Dr. Henry and Adrian could collaborate without requiring full committee review

	Survey Content and Scope
The discussion moved on to the question of whether to expand the survey's scope beyond the basic questions currently included about restrictive housing practices. Dr. Henry noted that while the survey covered fundamental topics like whether facilities have restrictive housing, the number of units, restrictions in place, hours of confinement, and basic questions about training and staff responsibilities for reviews, it did not address broader operational or impact questions.
Dr. Henry suggested the Committee could add opinion-based questions such as asking facilities about their perceptions of restrictive housing's impact on facility order and operations, resident well-being, and staff well-being. She acknowledged that there were many possible directions the survey could take but wanted to raise the question of whether the current scope was sufficient or if additional topics should be included.
Bob Fleischner expressed his concern that adding substantive questions requiring subjective opinions could delay the entire process by at least another month, noting that at the previous meeting there had been consensus against including questions that required subjective opinions. He emphasized that any substantive additions would require the Committee to return to the survey for another full review cycle, assuming they would meet again in September.
Bob suggested the Committee could adopt the survey in its current form subject to technical improvements by Brandy, and any substantive content changes would require bringing the survey back to the Committee the following month. 
Undersecretary Peck reflected on the relationship between survey responses and public records requests, noting that the public records process should provide a broader range of more detailed information that might be difficult to obtain through survey responses alone. 
Question 4 on the Draft Survey
The Committee engaged in detailed discussion about Question 4 and the broader issue of how facilities define restrictive housing. Undersecretary Peck questioned whether facilities actually have the ability to change the statutory definition of restrictive housing when it is codified in law. Based on conversations with facilities, his impression was that some facilities do believe they have the authority to interpret the definition differently.
Attorney Tenneriello explained that facilities are not actually changing definitions but rather adopting interpretations that allow them to hold people under conditions that may effectively constitute restrictive housing. She noted that most facilities have moved beyond the 22-hour threshold and are likely now providing at least 22.5 to 23 hours of out-of-cell time, specifically to avoid triggering the statutory definition. She expressed concern that most facilities will claim they don't have restrictive housing and will justify this by saying their practices exceed the statutory 22-hour minimum.
The Committee discussed whether the survey adequately addresses the quality and conditions of out-of-cell time. Bonnie raised the concern that while facilities might provide the required minimum hours out of cell, the nature of that time - including whether people are restrained, the types of activities available, and the conditions under which out-of-cell time occurs - would be very difficult to capture effectively in a survey format.
Restraints and Out-of-Cell Time
Extended discussion occurred about whether and how to ask facilities about restraint use during out-of-cell time. The Committee debated the complexity of restraint practices, noting that restraints might be used during escort, during recreation, during programs, or in other specific circumstances.
Kyle cautioned about the nuances involved in asking about restraints, explaining that restraints are used in corrections facilities in various contexts beyond just restrictive housing situations. She recommended being very specific about what types of restraint use the Committee wanted to learn about and in what circumstances, warning that ambiguous questions could lead to answers that the Committee would misinterpret.
Kyle also recommended against simple yes/no questions about restraint use, noting that the reality might be more complex - restraints might be used for certain individuals but not others, or in certain circumstances but not universally within housing units.
Attorney Tenneriello suggested asking specific questions about restraint use during different activities: during outdoor recreation time, during indoor recreation time, and during programming. However, she noted that many facilities lack indoor recreation facilities in their restrictive housing units and typically only use outdoor "dog runs" or cages for recreation. She emphasized the importance of clarifying whether facilities have indoor recreation at all, since a facility claiming not to use restraints during recreation might simply mean they have no indoor recreation programs.
Similarly, Bonnie noted that most facilities don't offer programming within restrictive housing units, so questions about restraints during programming might reveal the absence of programs altogether rather than information about restraint practices.
The Committee discussed implementing dropdown response options such as "never," "on occasion," and "all the time" rather than simple yes/no responses to capture the nuanced reality of restraint practices. This approach would allow for follow-up questions about specific circumstances when restraints are used.
Question Structure and Housing Categories: 
Extensive discussion occurred about how to structure questions regarding different types of housing units. The Committee grappled with the reality that facilities use the same units for multiple purposes - separating people from general population due to safety concerns, disciplinary detention, and sometimes protective custody.
Bonnie reiterated her longstanding position that the Committee should directly ask about two specific categories: units used to separate people from general population because they pose an "unreasonable risk" and units used for disciplinary sanctions. She argued this approach would be simpler and more accurate than the current survey structure.
Bonnie expressed frustration that these structural concerns had been raised and rejected months earlier, and she apologized for not having provided written feedback to the survey development team in the intervening period. She acknowledged that many of her concerns would likely be addressed through public records requests and did not want to significantly delay the survey process by revisiting fundamental structural decisions.
Questions 12 and 12A: 
Discussion addressed questions about housing for individuals who cannot be housed in general population for non-disciplinary reasons. The Committee debated whether these "in-between units" actually exist as separate categories or whether all such housing should be understood within the framework of risk-based separation and disciplinary sanctions.
Question 12A specifically asks about privileges compared to general population, including outdoor recreation time and indoor recreation time. The Committee discussed whether this comparison approach was the most effective way to gather meaningful information.
Survey Methodology and Format
The Committee confirmed the survey would be sent electronically to all sheriffs throughout the state, with each sheriff responsible for completing separate survey forms for each facility under their jurisdiction. The survey language specifically allows sheriffs to designate other personnel to complete the survey on their behalf, which members noted was typical practice for such information requests.
Response Requirements and Skip Logic:
 Extended discussion addressed whether to require responses to all questions or allow respondents to skip questions they cannot or prefer not to answer. The Committee considered the trade-offs between requiring complete responses and potentially losing respondents who might abandon the survey entirely if forced to answer every question.
The Committee ultimately decided to allow question-skipping, reasoning that receiving partial information would be better than receiving no response at all. Members noted that if respondents became frustrated with mandatory questions, they would likely abandon the entire survey rather than continue attempting to complete it.
The Committee discussed implementing "Don't know" response options throughout the survey and enabling functionality that would allow respondents to save their progress and return to complete the survey at a later time. This would accommodate situations where respondents might need to consult with other staff members or gather information before completing certain sections.
User Experience Considerations:
The Committee addressed practical completion concerns, acknowledging that sheriffs or superintendents might need to consult multiple staff members to answer different questions or might need to gather information from various sources before completing the survey. The save-and-return functionality would be particularly important for these circumstances.
Adrian mentioned exploring the technical capability to track whether surveys are actually opened by recipients, though he was uncertain about this functionality in Microsoft Forms.
Review and Verification Process: 
The Committee discussed implementing a final review screen where respondents could examine all their responses before submission, with the ability to return to any question to make changes. This would help ensure accuracy and give respondents confidence in their submissions. The Committee also noted the value of allowing respondents to print blank surveys in advance and print completed surveys after submission for their records
Motion and Approval
After extensive discussion of both technical and substantive issues concluded naturally, Bob moved to adopt the survey as presented, subject to formatting and technical changes to be implemented by Brandy working in collaboration with EOPSS staff. The technical improvements contemplated were those discussed moments prior, including dropdown menus, grid formatting, auto-population features, and correction of overlapping response ranges, while maintaining the current substantive content and scope of questions.
The motion was seconded and passed unanimously, allowing the survey development process to move forward immediately without requiring additional Committee meetings to approve formatting changes.


IV. Review Public Records Request template from Attorney Bonnie Tenneriello 


The Committee reviewed the draft public records request template, noting that there had been no substantive changes to the document since the previous meeting. Bonnie noted how Bob had contributed significantly to the framing language in the template. The members found the language helpful for establishing the appropriate tone and legal framework for the requests.

Kyle suggested a diplomatic approach that would involve first sending courtesy letters to all facilities requesting voluntary cooperation, followed by formal public records requests for any facilities that did not respond within a specified timeframe. This approach was intended to maintain positive working relationships while still ensuring the Committee obtained necessary information.

The Committee discussed the balance between maintaining cordial relationships with facilities that had previously been cooperative versus taking a more direct approach with facilities that had been unresponsive in past information requests. Some members noted the significant time and effort that had been invested in previous attempts to obtain information from certain facilities through informal means.

Kyle specifically suggested language that would give facilities advance notice of the Committee's intent to file formal public records requests if voluntary responses were not received by a certain date. This would allow facilities the opportunity to provide information cooperatively while establishing a clear timeline and consequence for non-response.

Bob expressed concern about further delays, noting the Committee's past experience with informal approaches that resulted in prolonged negotiations and delayed information gathering. He suggested that while courtesy language was appropriate, the Committee needed to establish firm deadlines and follow through with formal requests to avoid indefinite delays.

The Committee established September 17th as the deadline for voluntary responses to courtesy letters, with formal public records requests to follow immediately for facilities that did not respond or provide complete information by that date. This timeline provides three weeks for facilities to respond and ensures the Committee can review all collected materials at their September 18th meeting.

The Committee selected end-of-business day on September 17th (a Wednesday) as the specific deadline, reasoning that this would provide clear certainty about which facilities had met the deadline when the Committee convened for their September 18th meeting.

Holly specifically noted that Question 9 on the request, which requests mental health data tracked over time, may present particular challenges for facilities depending on how they maintain their records and data systems. She observed that while the Department of Correction would be able to produce such data relatively easily due to sophisticated data systems, county facilities might have varying capabilities for extracting historical data. Holly recommended building flexibility into the request regarding Question 9, allowing facilities to provide partial responses if they were working on compiling the requested information but needed additional time. She suggested that receiving some responsive information would be preferable to receiving no response due to difficulties with a single challenging data request.

The Committee discussed including language that would require facilities to provide a specific timeline for producing Question 9 materials if they could not meet the general deadline, while emphasizing that all other requested documents must be provided by the established deadline.

The Committee noted that their previous information requests in 2021 had been sent as informal requests rather than formal public records requests under Massachusetts law. Some facilities had responded by asserting that the Committee lacked jurisdiction over their operations, which complicated the information gathering process.

Members observed that framing current requests under the public records statute from the outset would establish clearer legal authority and obligations, potentially avoiding jurisdictional disputes that had complicated previous efforts. Bob noted that public records requests are routine for sheriff's offices and should not be perceived as hostile or confrontational, especially with appropriately worded cover letters acknowledging potential timing constraints and expressing appreciation for cooperation

V. Update on scheduling site visits 
Adrian reported on ongoing coordination efforts with superintendents and the Massachusetts Sheriffs Association regarding scheduling site visits for the Committee. He explained that he had initially attempted to obtain available dates from facilities and present options to the Committee, but facility representatives had requested that the Committee propose specific dates instead and then negotiate availability around those proposed dates.

Undersecretary Peck proposed creating a scheduling survey that would allow Committee members to indicate their availability by both geographic region and specific dates. This would involve separate sections for different regions (such as Essex County, Worcester County, etc.) where members could indicate available dates over the next several months. This approach would streamline the coordination process by allowing Adrian to match Committee member availability with regional facility locations.

The Committee agreed this approach would be more efficient than the previous back-and-forth process and would help ensure adequate Committee member participation in each visit. Adrian noted that sheriffs and superintendents had been very responsive to scheduling requests and expressed willingness to accommodate dates proposed by the Committee.
Visit Structure and Format: 
The Committee engaged in detailed discussion about optimizing the structure of one-day facility visits. Members acknowledged that limiting visits to single days would require careful planning to ensure all essential activities could be completed effectively.

Based on previous experience, the Committee identified several core components for each visit: a brief introductory meeting with facility administration, focus groups with corrections officers, focus groups with mental health and medical staff, focus groups with individuals recently held in segregated housing units, individual interviews with current or former residents of these units, and a concluding debrief session.

Bob emphasized the value of concluding debrief sessions, noting that these end-of-day discussions among Committee members had proven more valuable than extended introductory presentations by facility administration. He suggested limiting opening administrative presentations to 15 minutes while ensuring adequate time for Committee reflection and discussion.

The Committee discussed the significant value of focus groups with corrections officers, which members had found particularly illuminating during previous visits. These sessions provided insights into operational practices and staff perspectives that were not readily available through other information sources.
Interview Planning and Logistics: 
The Committee addressed practical challenges in conducting individual interviews with people held in segregated housing units. Members noted that success in this area depended heavily on facility cooperation, staffing availability, and operational considerations beyond the Committee's control.

Bob observed that some facilities had been able to efficiently arrange multiple interviews by bringing several incarcerated individuals into the interviews at the same time, allowing Committee members to split into pairs and conduct concurrent interviews. This approach enabled completion of three or four interviews within 40 minutes. However, other facilities required 20 minutes to transport each individual separately, making multiple interviews impractical within the time constraints.

The Committee acknowledged that interview logistics would vary significantly by facility based on factors such as available staff for transportation, physical layout of housing units, security protocols, ongoing facility operations, shift changes, and emergency situations. Members agreed they would need to remain flexible and adapt to each facility's capabilities and constraints.
Documentation and Consistency: 
Extensive discussion occurred about standardizing visit documentation and ensuring consistency in information gathering across different facilities. The Committee acknowledged that their previous elaborate questionnaires had proven unwieldy and were often abandoned during actual visits.

Bob proposed developing simplified question sets with five or six basic questions for security staff, five or six questions for administrative personnel, and five or six questions for residents. This streamlined approach would ensure consistent data collection while remaining practical for use during visits.

The Committee discussed designating one member of each visiting team as coordinator responsible for compiling individual notes into a single comprehensive visit report. This would create consistent documentation while avoiding the burden of requiring all members to produce separate detailed reports. Members acknowledged that visit notes and reports would likely become public documents subject to public records requests, requiring sensitivity in how observations and impressions are recorded and shared.


New appointment to the Committee from the Massachusetts Sheriff’s Association 

Undersecretary Peck announced an important change in Committee membership: Sheriff Cocchi has been nominated by the Massachusetts Sheriffs Association to replace Sharon Dubler as the official sheriffs' representative on the Committee. Undersecretary Peck noted that the Committee had failed to notify Sheriff Cocchi about the current meeting, acknowledging this oversight, but confirmed that Sheriff Cocchi will serve as the sheriffs' representative moving forward. Bob expressed optimism that Sheriff Cocchi will be an active and engaged Committee member, which he viewed as beneficial for the Committee's work. 

The Committee also acknowledged two ongoing vacancies in its membership that need to be addressed: a judiciary representative position and a correctional disciplinary expert position. These positions have remained unfilled for an extended period and continue to represent gaps in the Committee's intended expertise and representation.

VI. Public Comment
Mary provided extensive public comment focusing primarily on Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) detainees housed at Plymouth facility. She raised concerns about how facilities will respond to survey questions when their populations include both regular county jail inmates and ICE detainees, noting that these populations may be subject to different standards and regulations.

Mary explained that ICE detainees are required to be held under Performance Based National Detention Standards or National Detention Standards of 2019, which specifically restrict the use of solitary confinement or restrictive housing except in absolute emergency situations. She questioned whether survey responses would differentiate between these populations or would aggregate data across all facility residents.

Mary expanded her comments to address broader impacts of immigration policy on the Massachusetts correctional system. She reported that approximately 250 individuals at the Department of Correction have ICE detainers, meaning they would be transferred to ICE custody upon release rather than being released to the community. She noted that recent executive orders have eliminated bond eligibility for individuals with criminal convictions, meaning these detainees will be deported rather than remaining in the United States.

Mary suggested that this situation creates inefficiencies in the correctional system, as resources are being expended on programming and services for individuals who will never reside in the United States again. She advocated for policy changes that would allow earlier transfer of such individuals to ICE custody to reduce costs and free up resources for individuals who will remain in Massachusetts communities.

Mary cited New York State as an example of a jurisdiction that has begun paroling individuals to ICE custody after serving one-third of their sentences, specifically to reduce correctional costs and populations while acknowledging the reality that these individuals will be deported.

Bonnie responded to Mary's comments by raising concerns about conditions in immigration detention facilities and the potential negative impacts on detainees who might be transferred more quickly to ICE custody. She noted that people in immigration detention often face challenges including being moved far from legal counsel, friends, and family support systems.

Bonnie expressed concern that accelerating transfers to ICE custody might not serve the interests of detainees, even those slated for deportation. This exchange highlighted different perspectives within the Committee and among observers about how to balance operational efficiency with individual welfare considerations.

VII. Adjourn
Bob moved to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Joanne and the Committee adjourned at 1:01 PM.
Next Steps
· Brandy and Adrian will collaborate on technical survey improvements
· Modified survey will be distributed electronically to all sheriffs
· Courtesy letters regarding public records requests will be sent with September 17th response deadline
· Adrian will coordinate facility visit scheduling through member availability survey
· Committee will review and simplify visit questionnaires and documentation procedures
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